M.O.R.E.

Board of Education Functions Subcommittee

MEETING MINUTES

Monday, March 25, 2013

9:30 a.m. in Room 310 of the Capitol

Those in attendance:
Rep. Kevin Ryan, Brian Anderson, Matt Knickerbocker, Gary Buzzell, Lon Seidman, Patrice McCarthy, Tom Frattaroli, Jim Vigue, Conor Casey, Rep. Alexander, Rep. D’Agostino, Rep. Davis, Rep. Rick Lopes, Rep. Maroney, Rep. Morris, Kachina-Walsh-Weaver, Jennifer Herz

Those absent:

Gayle Weinstein, Paul Formica, Don Stein, Leo Canty, Chris Wilson, Vin Loffredo, Carol Clifford, Rep. Ayala, Rep. Carpino, Rep. Cook, Rep. Fleischmann, Rep. Johnson, Rep. McGee, Rep. Srinivasan

Rep. Kevin Ryan convened the meeting at 9:36 a.m. 
Members introduced themselves.

Rep. Ryan reiterated that future meetings past this week will be Fridays at 9:30 a.m.
Rep. Paul Davis motioned acceptance of the March 19 meeting minutes.  Rep. Maroney seconded the motion.  Committee approved.  
Rep. Ryan solicited requests on future guest speaker ideas from members.
Rep. Davis referenced the impact that the Sheff v. O’Neill case has on not only greater Hartford but also statewide educational policy.  The committee may want to look at what the goals, intent and impact of the Sheff decision was.  Often times in legislative committee meetings, members hear the phrase “we can’t do that because of Sheff” – it could be useful to examine what the court decision’s impact has been on other municipalities, because it affects the flow of resources to school jurisdictions.  It could benefit the committee to hear from a policy expert on this matter. 

Rep. James Maroney wants to look into the potential for regional efficiencies of school security services, since school security has become such a prominent issue. In one of his committees, he encountered a speaker who addressed regionalization of college security.  

Rep. Ryan mentioned there was a task force on school security, so he cautioned that there could be an overlap there.

Kachina Walsh-Weaver wants the Connecticut Conference of Municipalities to send the committee a finance specialist to talk about relationship between education financing and property taxes, and meeting the needs of educating children in the face of resource constraints. They are familiar with mandates and the potential of modifying or eliminating them to provide flexibility to school districts.  

Rep. Ryan reminded of the need to stay away from mandates, as there is already a committee.

Walsh-Weaver responded that the same speaker could speak to the sharing of resources. 

Lon Seidman suggested getting a report from the Office of Legislative Research on what cooperative agreements have been instituted as a result of Connecticut General Statute 10-158(a). Seidman asked about the possibility of getting a speaker from the federal Department of Education’s Boston regional office.  One problem is that local jurisdictions have to make their special education policies based on federal mandates. Perhaps the group can communicate backward to the federal regulators that if districts can build certain efficiencies, they might reciprocate with a relaxation of mandates.  Regulatory intent sometimes diverges from legislative intent, and the effects of enacted policies may differ from their original prescriptions. 
Walsh-Weaver believes one of the Regional Education Service Centers (RESCs) was doing comprehensive work on the issue of regional school transportation, perhaps in the Litchfield hills area. She could reach out to them so they could come in and chat.  If the state eliminates its school transportation grant, as suggested by the governor’s budget, then this issue could be timely.

Rep. Mike D’Agostino suggested how a guest from the State Department of Education could talk about the mission of private providers and RESC providers, and the web of available special education services.  Discussion could include how districts are helped in using CGS 10-158(a), helping them build efficiencies, and getting more insights into the administration of private providers.

Next week the committee plans on welcoming Dr. Joe Cirasuolo from the Connecticut Association of Public School Superintendents.  

Concluded discussion on future guest speakers.  
Rep. Ryan prompted the group on questions we may want to ask the RESC Alliance’s Craig Edmondson once he can speak with the group.  Rep. D’Agostino had concerns that RESCs’ missions had changed over the years toward becoming nonprofit providers.  They seem to act as providers and coordinators of services.

Walsh-Weaver talked about RESCs’ benefits, but many school districts are unaware that they may access certain services being offered by them.  There was discussion that school districts and municipalities could benefit from being made aware of the benefits of RESC resources, and that this awareness could be the result of some regional outreach.  Walsh-Weaver engaged in a governor-commissioned task force study on small school districts.  Their group was charged with looking at what sort of “sticks” existed to punitively force movement toward consolidation.  They looked at administrative costs of districts and saw that the overruling of local voter preferences was not a favorable policy objective.  The offering of incentives would be preferable, helping along collaboration and resource-sharing through voluntary arrangements.  CCM can share what it has learned through participation in the task force. 
Rep. Ryan found it surprising that RESCs themselves don’t make local districts more aware of their scope of services.  He was also interested in how other states address school regionalization.  Connecticut’s context gives a starring role to the property tax.  Other states have a county-level of government, and most other states do not rely as highly on the property tax.  In most cases, the handling of education is a key to broader reforms of property taxation, since education amounts to such a large share of municipal budgets. 
Tom Frattaroli said his town was able to purchase group insurance with four other school districts recently. The insurance portion of his town’s educational budget is about one sixth of the total costs.  Through group purchasing of insurance, the year-by-year increases in his town budget were reduced from 15-16% to 9%.
Rep. Ryan sought clarification on whether these group insurance costs came from a board of education cost center or whether they were in the town-wide budget.  He also wondered whether the boards of education engaged directly approached each other or if they worked with a RESC to achieve the cost savings from insurance pooling.  
Frattaroli said there has been talk of combining efforts with the school districts’ respective towns, but that has not materialized. Right now this is an agreement between boards of education.  

Rep. Davis recalled RESCs were originally designed to coordinate programs for members of a particular region. In the New Haven area, ACES operates through a Hamden facility.  It was designed for staff development and coordinating savings.  As time evolved, it appeared RESCs began to take over some of the same types of functions as a school district.  As a way of reducing costs, their facility expansion began to reflect them performing the duties of a school district when local districts were unable or unwilling to.  There is an increasing focus developing on providing services rather than facilitating them.  Their costs are increasing such to the extent that it is more expensive to send students out to them.  RESCs seem to be starting to increase costs for their district through membership fees and student outplacements.  ACES has a regional part-time arts magnet that required special legislation to bring in educators who are not trained as teachers.  Local districts have to pay tuition for every student that attends there, and parents don’t directly pay.  Parents are starting to say it’s getting expensive and therefore want students to attend half-time.
Patrice McCarthy suspects that the roles and service provision characteristics of RESCs will vary according to which one it is. While costs may be high, it remains a better alternative than residential placements.  Each RESC has a governing body comprised of school board members from the communities of the respective RESC. There is some variation statewide in the levels of board participation, but generally the members are engaged and aware of potential services available to their districts.
Rep. D’Agostino sat on the board of ACES.  The services they provide are less expensive than that of out-of-district residential placement.  Members of his school district board sat on the overarching RESC board.  Their primary functions involved coordinating calendars and – especially – creating a budget.  Day-to-day activities were left to the administration. What bothered he and his colleagues was the suggested absence of fiscal constraint in the existence of a multi-million dollar facility built for the purpose of RESC administration, and the existence of television commercials for schools.  The funding for the commercials came from the surplus of their RESC budget, when the very existence of that surplus was news to them.  Rep. D’Agostino reiterated that RESCs’ growth has caused them to deviate from their original mission. Regarding services and costs, services are offered a la carte style, in that districts would pay extra amounts to receive services or send students to a magnet school.  Those are not built into a flat monthly fee.
Walsh-Weaver added that some services are indeed the result of membership fees, such as professional development.  If there are other things to take advantages of, a member district would pay on top of that.

Seidman asked if there are defined geographic territories for RESCs.
McCarthy confirmed that there are defined regions, but districts can purchase services from other RESCs that their own may not provide.  
Rep. Davis wanted to comment on the interesting political situations that can arise in the local educational context.  There was a bill introduced several years ago to require anyone running for a board of education to not use a political party label.  Some states prohibit the use of party labels running for boards.  Rep. Davis was curious to see how committee members felt about the impact of political operations on a board.  He knew a board member in another jurisdiction who was ousted from office by her board while she was on vacation, on grounds that her election was not appropriately undertaken.  The subsequently-elected chair was ousted due to a technical matter.  Rep. Davis inquired how politics influences what we do on boards, and whether the committee should make recommendations regarding this?  
Rep. Ryan’s impression was that people have political persuasions while running for office, but they seem to come together around the priority of educating children in the end.
McCarthy confirmed that Rep. Davis’ comments were accurate, in the sense that from time to time boards become more partisan. There are a few in the state that are always partisan anyway. Once they select a board chair, then board members often forget other members’ affiliations because their mission and decisions tend to not be partisan.  There are many who have always elected chairs on this basis, and codifying against this is no guarantee against it happening anyway.

Rep. David Alexander believed that if we had a “no political labels” statute then it would still be largely ineffective.  A town chair would still try using a party infrastructure for financing – they would not say “Democrat” or “Republican” on signs but not much else would change.  Again though, once the election went through, not much appeared partisan in ongoing operations.
Matt Knickerbocker has observed that many senior political leaders in the state come from board of education backgrounds. Any piece of literature or fundraising effort currently must identify party of who is financing. He has seen independent runs from candidates who worked tirelessly, but they were still overwhelmed by the issue of party affiliation. It is the nature of our politics that elections will eventually be partisan.  Knickerbocker agreed that it is a noble yet probably unworkable goal. 
Seidman has seen a friend on a non-political board in another state suffer political-style arguments simply based off of contested decisions, not party affiliation. 
Many of the regional things Seidman’s district has done stem from whether the community support for the budget depends on their knowledge of its contents.  For example, last week Seidman had to be the negotiator at a board of finance meeting, and go out into the community to work up support for their education budget.  It brings about a lot of dialogue.  Ultimately it is incumbent upon board members to speak in detail about their budget.  Perhaps due to his town’s small size it is not as complex, and sometimes if everyone knows each other the partisan walls are not as sheer.  
Rep Ryan added that a budget presentation can have greater appeal when presented by a member of the community and not an administrator. 
McCarthy recalled how in many communities it is expected that the board chair presents the budget, and then school district administration goes through it line by line.  
Frattaroli noted that typically the charge of his board has been to give the best educational opportunities to students and not leave any stone unturned.  Now in his third term, he has seen the process of the budget being dissected and information being shared.  There are many cost drivers.  This year’s budget has an intended surplus, although a superintendent may overestimate on certain costs.  

Rep D’Agostino thought that boards of education, by statute, can’t carry a surplus.

McCarthy corrected that under recent legislation boards can carry a 1% surplus, but it is purpose-limited to capital projects. The funds are held by the municipal government but they are designated for the board of education.  
Rep. Davis commented that regional boards have that separate authority to set their own budget and vote on it.  Municipalities, once that budget is passed, have to approve it for their local community. If one municipality is overburdened by a particular regional budget, they have little ability to affect its course through their input on it.  His town is largest member of a regional district and their cost burden is almost 50%. It has been voted against in his town but others are pushing for it. His town has a K-6 and shares a 7-12 with two other towns. The district encompasses 5000 students in four towns, 4 superintendents, 4 district offices and associated services.  Being from a relatively affluent community, between these separate administrative costs, the administrative costs probably approach $2 million.

Seidman’s board approached regionalization in a different way.  When they regionalized they created a separate administrative structure. It has worked relatively well. They do not have redundant administration but instead have redundant boards of education. They put together a budget that funds 3 elementary schools and regional school. The problem is for administrators, who have to attend 35-40 budget workshops to put together. In talking to towns it is important that they not lose control. If a cost center component is too high – their disadvantage of regionalizing is that they lose our economy of scale.  

Seidman’s regional board of education is composed of 3 towns and 5 local boards of education. There are 3 boards for the elementary schools, one for the 7-12 multi-town school, and the 5th board is a cooperative agreement board.  They develop components for the elementary and regional system budgets. When presenting to Essex, they present the Essex budget and the impact of the cost-sharing entity. Voters therefore come out twice to vote.  He does not present a full regional budget. There are ways to run a district through these things and have referenda on the local town's share of the expenses.
Rep D’Agostino sought to brainstorm new ideas, if admittedly imperfect.  One possible solution is to set a population threshold on small towns through legislative fiat, forcing a combination with a single superintendent and single board of education.  This is a radical solution, but there is somewhat of an example in what Lon does in Essex through CGS 10-158(a).
Walsh-Weaver referred back to the study regarding small school districts.  They essentially set a threshold of 1000 students or less when conceptualizing this. They were charged with coming up with disincentives for not regionalizing.  CCM always comes from the perspective on what incentives may help, rather than consider preventative disincentives.  They looked at dollars/cents, academic achievement, and operating costs of various systems.  Interestingly, all schools fell in line with each other in terms of percentages and cost ratios.  Some smaller districts spend more than the statewide average – they are getting much less on certain grants that many of those towns decided to spend extra on programs through property tax dollars.  After lengthy deliberation, that group decided to focus solely on incentives.  RESCs need to be made more understood to municipalities, including the fact that towns may access them even if they are outside the RESC’s catchment area.  Many towns are doing innovative things, but the information-sharing could be improved so that jurisdictions can know more.  Regional planning incentive grants could be offered to help examine possibilities.  They will share the draft information from these task force sessions.  Brian Mahoney of the State Department of Education was the chair.  
The committee set the next meeting for Friday, April 5 at 9:30 a.m. in Capitol room 310.  

Meeting adjourned at 10:49 a.m.  
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